From: Sai Ramanath

To: <u>Policy Staff, Council CompPlan</u>

Subject: Council Amendments to the 2020 Update to the King County Comprehensive Plan

Date: Tuesday, June 9, 2020 9:14:27 AM

Dear King County Council members, Executive

I am a resident of Redmond Ridge community and a father of two girls whom I have raised in this community for the last 13 years.

I am very concerned at the introduction of several uses into the revised UPD for our community which can easily bring businesses that create irreparable and irreversible damage to public health, quality of life and property values.

You listened to us in 2013, and 2016. You found the courage to do the right thing. Please stay courageous and do not give into pressures from businesses such as strip clubs, marijuana manufacturing and retail.

Thank you for your time. Here is the full press release from our community owner's association.

Redmond Ridge Residential Owners Association | Wednesday, June 8, 2020

Redmond Ridge ROA - Update Summary

King County Comprehensive Plan

King County and the developer created the Communities of Redmond Ridge, Redmond Ridge East, and Trilogy & wrote customized, restrictive use conditions in the UPD Agreement ("Agreement") that function as zoning for the residential areas & retail & business areas. Properties were sold under the binding Agreement's protections and restrictions.

In 2013, King County Council proposed changes to the Agreement that many in the community did not agree with and fought against. The proposed new use lost by a narrow margin at King County Council vote.

In 2016 King County ("KC") again proposed the same changes to allow new uses in the Business Park that many community members felt would be detrimental and undermined or conflicted with the restrictions in the Agreement. The community again fought to be heard and understood and rallied together to testify to KC against the changes. The ordinance to allow the proposed new uses lost by a very narrow margin at King County Council vote.

Other changes, like the construction of a Middle School, were proposed and accepted as the community deemed the new uses as beneficial to the community, were harmonious and in keeping with the intent of the Agreement.

The Agreement is expiring, and zoning is being written by KC as part of the Comprehensive Plan Update. Numerous KC officials have repeatedly assured residents in many different official meeting forums that the zoning will match—essentially replicate and extend—the critical conditions that currently exist in the Agreement and that special zoning overlays would be written to make the new zoning MATCH the current conditions. Residents believed the County was following the Executive's Recommended Scope of Work that stated, "In advance of the expiration of development agreements for the Bear Creek UPD's (Redmond Ridge, Trilogy, and Redmond Ridge East), the County will review and establish the comprehensive plan land use designation and zoning classifications in a manner consistent with the development patterns in said agreements and reflecting current conditions in the area."

The residents trusted these clear promises and stayed involved in meeting with the Department of Local Services & Councilmember Lambert, repeatedly voicing the concern that KC not add new uses, take away existing uses, or try to again shove into their community the same new use proposed twice before. The Residential Owner's Association continuously attended County meetings to monitor the progress and remind KC of resident concerns. REPEATEDLY, CLEARLY & UNEQUIVOCALLY the residents were reassured by numerous KC officials involved with writing the zoning that 1) current conditions would be written into zoning and that community outcry would not be needed this time, and 2) that negative new uses would not be allowed. Special zoning overlays would MATCH the Agreement conditions of allowed uses and disallowed uses.

The homeowners, residents, business owners and taxpayer stakeholders believed KC's assurances and took the County officials at their word. They believed KC until the February meeting of the Greater Novelty Hill Community where County officials in a Q and A session explained that new uses would be permitted in the zoning and that the same new use as residents fought against in 2013 and 2016 would also be allowed. KC released a side-by-side comparison document of current conditions under the UPD and the proposed new uses the zoning would allow. The side-by-side document shocked the community. Several of the proposed new uses bring known negative impacts to nearby properties, businesses, and residences, with KC documents showing safety issues, crime increases, decreased property values, nuisance odors, and other serious negative impacts from these types of uses.

The Redmond Ridge Community questions why King County would say they would zone to match the UPD conditions but include many new allowable uses. Residents struggle to understand how KC said they will use customized special zoning overlays to zone for the real look and feel of the community as it exists today but then say they cannot use customized special zoning overlays. Families in our community reject KC excuses that the new uses may be unlikely, perhaps are improbable, might be unattractive or unprofitable for the new-zoning-allowed uses, and could be excluded from new uses by other variables. These are vague hopes, not real protections.

King County did not write a zoning proposal that follows the Executive's directive to KC Council to zone "in a manner consistent with the development patterns in said agreements and reflecting current conditions in the area". They offer new uses that are not congruent with the community's repeated & consistently stated desires. Residents dare not place their trust in verbal promises from KC that things won't happen while the paperwork says the new uses are allowed to happen. Residents do not want to cross their fingers hoping that newly allowed uses don't become reality and that variances continue to remain effective means to block the shocking new uses, when they were promised protective zoning to prevent the new uses.

Now residents are contacting King County to ask that the new uses be removed from the Comprehensive Plan Update. In the uncertain times brought by Covid-19, in person testimony to KC Council is replaced with online feedback. Those who rallied in large groups to testify to Council against the 2013 and 2016 changes are concerned that our collective voice has been stifled and that KC did not realize the depth of the community's concerns in the June 4th virtual meeting.

We are asking KC Council to please hear the voices of

King County residents and constituents.

From: Shane Perry

To: Policy Staff, Council CompPlan

Subject: Redmond Ridge

Date: Tuesday, June 9, 2020 6:31:03 AM

We are requesting that King County follow the original zoning in Redmond Ridge.

Shane Perry (765) 337-6163 shanecperry@alumni.purdue.edu

From: KJ Lee

To: Policy Staff, Council CompPlan

Subject: Please NO Marijuana around Redmond Ridge.

Date: Tuesday, June 9, 2020 12:03:31 AM

Dear Council,

First of all, as a 10-yr resident of Redmond Ridge, I truly appreciate all your hard works to make the King county be a best place to live.

My 3rd grade daughter just learned what the marijuana is. I taught her why it's legal in WA and why it's not in other states. Although I was able to answer the most of her questions (e.g., impact on people, impact on neighborhood), I can't answer why King county is considering to bring it near her playground. This is the same question that I have. Fairness, sure. But, the Redmond Ridge is a very children crowded area and many more families with children keep joining.

Marijuana and Kids simply don't mix together.

Please vote NO to the marijuana processing industry.

Thank you.

Sincerely,

Kukjin Lee

From: <u>Terry Scidmore</u>

To: Policy Staff, Council CompPlan

Subject: 2020 Comprehensive Plan Update & Amendments

Date: Monday, June 8, 2020 11:18:55 PM

I am writing to strongly urge the King County Council to seriously reconsider the plans for North Highline. I have been to a few of the public meetings concerning the proposed changes, and followed some of the discussions about these changes at neighborhood council meetings such as the North Highline Unincorporated Area Council.

After reading the North Highline Unincorporated Area Council Response to the proposed micro housing demonstration, I feel the council has captured the depth and breadth of the issues with King County's proposal. Their final statement speaks for me:

It is time for King County government to acknowledge that segregation and the concentration of poverty concentrate problems and privileges in different neighborhoods and among different ethnic/racial groups. White Center / North Highline is depending on you to bring some equity and social justice to our community. Please vote "No!"

Can I, as a King County resident, count on the King County Council to finally hear the voices of this community, or will the King County Council continue to turn a deaf ear and a blind eye to the true results of their policies towards North Highline?

Respectfully, Terry Scidmore From: <u>Steve Bolliger</u>

To: Policy Staff, Council CompPlan

Subject: 2020 Comp Plan Public Testimony into the record

Date: Monday, June 8, 2020 10:25:15 PM

Dear Members of the King County Council:

I applaud your efforts to insert important climate action items into the proposed 2020 King County Comprehensive Plan and hope these efforts can be strengthened even more before final passage. Those efforts include:

- <!--[if !supportLists]-->• <!--[endif]-->Addition of Sea Level Rise and Greenhouse Gas mitigation to be inserted into chapter 5 KCC title 20 and 21A
- <!--[if !supportLists]-->• <!--[endif]-->The different sections related to Fossil Fuel Facilities and the permitting process and need for on-going review because of the impact to health.
- <!--[if !supportLists]-->• <!--[endif]-->The recognition of danger in the transport of fossil fuels
- <!--[if !supportLists]-->• <!--[endif]-->Increased opportunity to add more density with minimal impact by expanding opportunities for backyard cottage housing and accessory dwelling units.
- <!--[if !supportLists]-->• <!--[endif]-->Eliminating extraction of coal, gas and fossil fuel clarified in Chapter 3 and chapter 9 KCC title 21A

It is obvious that much time and effort has gone into this amendment process, from the executive office to each councilmember's contribution. A special thanks to council members who have provided recent insertions in recognition of the urgency to take immediate climate action.

I would encourage even stronger climate action policies be introduced before the final 2020 version is passed. We are running out of time. Similar to the Pandemic of Covid-19, lives will be lost the longer we wait. Most peer reviewed, scientific models, indicate a need to reduce GHG by 50% in the year 2030 to meet the Paris and UN goals of no more than 1.5 degrees Celsius by 2050. 70% of our GHG emissions are coming from urban counties and cities. King County plays an important role and can be a leader in this effort.

Much appreciation for the steps you have already taken, and now we need to do even more. I recommend more specific climate action items get inserted into the final version of 2020 KC Comp Plan. We are out of time and our kids will wonder why we did not do more!

Sincerely,

Steven Bolliger

18724 SE 65th Place

Issaquah, WA 98027

From: <u>Dave Osmer</u>

To: Policy Staff, Council CompPlan
Subject: Public Comment on Comp Plan Update
Date: Monday, June 8, 2020 9:47:58 PM

Greetings,

I am writing to express my strong support of the King County Comp Plan updates, and specifically my support for the permanent ban on fossil fuel infrastructure projects in King County! Aggressive actions, such as this, need to be taken now to mitigate the causes of global warming. We DO NOT need more infrastructure that enables the use of more fossil fuels, which are one of the most significant contributors to climate change!

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on this important update of the County's Comprehensive Plan!

Sincerely, William D. (Dave) Osmer 22433 SE Highland Lane Issaquah, WA 98029 From: <u>Liz Giba</u>

To:Policy Staff, Council CompPlanDate:Monday, June 8, 2020 6:13:49 PM

Sent from Mail for Windows 10

From: Blair Englebrecht

To: Policy Staff, Council CompPlan

Subject: Puget Soundkeeper Comment Letter Re:Fossil Fuel Amendments

Date: Monday, June 8, 2020 4:55:29 PM

Attachments: King County Comprehensive Plan Comment Letter Puget Soundkeeper.docx

Esteemed Council Members,

I would like to submit the attached comment letter in support of Councilmember UptheGrove's proposed Comprehensive Plan amendments, on behalf of Puget Soundkeeper Alliance. Thank you for all your work, and for keeping this process open to the public during this time. Please feel free to respond with any questions/comments you have.

With gratitude,

Blair Englebrecht (she/her)

Boating Programs Manager Puget Soundkeeper Alliance 130 Nickerson Street, Suite 107 Seattle, WA 98109 (206) 297-7002 x106 Blair@pugetsoundkeeper.org www.pugetsoundkeeper.org





King County Council 516 Third Ave, Room 1200 Seattle, WA 98104

Re: Proposed Fossil Fuel and Fossil Fuel Facility Regulations Amendments

May 28, 2020

Dear King County Council:

Puget Soundkeeper would like to express our support for Council member Upthegrove's amendments to the Proposed Fossil Fuel and Fossil Fuel Facility Regulations . This kind of bold action to fight climate change and protect our communities from fossil fuel threats is the kind of leadership we need now more than ever in Washington State. We were supportive when King County followed the leadership of Tacoma and Whatcom Counties in 2019 and adopted a fossil fuel infrastructure moratorium. King County now has an opportunity to create an example for other counties in Washington, and lead all of us into a greener future by passing these amendments.

Puget Soundkeeper supports the forward-thinking amendment that ensures a robust review process for any proposed fossil fuel facilities whether they are new or an expansion/modification of an existing facility. The directive to consider and mitigate the full scope of environmental impacts including lifecycle greenhouse gas emissions, threats to air and water quality and public health risks, and the requirement for demonstrated, early and meaningful consultation with tribes are particularly significant. Requiring this level of public health and environmental review for utility franchise agreements as well as proposed fossil fuel infrastructure protects King County residents today, and well into the future.

Additionally, Puget Soundkeeper is supportive of the County exploring fossil fuel risk-bonding as a proposed work plan item. It is imperative that the County recognize the financial risks assumed by the public whenever fossil fuel infrastructure is built, and hold project proponents accountable for costs, whether in an emergency or the eventual decommissioning and clean-up of these toxic facilities as we transition to a clean energy economy. Covid-19 has put us into a financial crisis, we commend this work plan item for taking the monetary onus of fossil fuel risks off the shoulders of the public and placing it where it belongs; squarely on the shoulders of the fossil fuel industry.

Puget Soundkeeper feels it is imperative to understand greenhouse gas and health impact assessments when considering proposals for any fossil fuel facilities. Especially at a time when the federal government is in a state of climate denial and rolling back protective policies, it falls on states to step up to the plate and protect the public from the increasing health risks of climate

change. In the midst of a pandemic that is exposing vulnerable communities while agencies are relaxing their environmental enforcement policies and allowing dirty industries to pollute our air and our water, we are encouraged to see that Councilmember Upthegrove has the foresight to protect our public health.

King County Council demonstrated in 2019 the ability to prioritize King County residents and a cleaner energy future over the air pollution, water pollution, and increasing climate change risks that come with the dirty fossil fuel industry. We are asking the council to prove this once again by supporting Council member Upthegrove's proposed amendments. Thank you for your work to keep the Comprehensive Plan Update process moving forward and publicly accessible, especially in these challenging times.

Sincerely,

Chris Rilling
Executive Director
Puget Soundkeeper Alliance

From: <u>carmen nova</u>

To: Policy Staff, Council CompPlan

Subject: Commercial Business Zoning next to established residential homes

Date: Monday, June 8, 2020 3:54:42 PM

Good Afternoon,

I wonder why commercial zoning is allowed in a very residential area. Is it because there happens to be an empty lot?

Also what is the difference between "Neighborhood Business" and "Commercial Business". It seems like "Commercial Business" opens the area to more traffic, and not as much control over the types of Business allowed.

As an example, there is a "Church" (storefront) that has become a junkyard, and has semi-trailers full of pallets, visible from every angle. It was originally a "Neighborhood Business" and a small appliance repair shop was there for years until it was sold and became a junkyard, The City of Seattle has worked diligently for for almost three years to get the owner to comply with the zoning code, to no avail! Across the street, there are cars left for repair, four to five vehicles or box trucks at a time for weeks.

I am bringing this as an example of what can happen to vacant property in a residential area when zoning is changed or allowed to become something other than what makes a neighborhood a place to raise a family and call it a home! It greatly impacts the surrounding houses, and destroys their property value. This can also happen when a small vacant lot is allowed to be up-zoned!

Neighborhood Business should be for the Neighborhood to enjoy! Not become their problem!

I am grateful the County has plans for improving Skyway and the adjoining neighborhoods. it has been too long in coming!! Please, do it like you lived here!

Thank you for your consideration!

From: <u>Mary Jo Sheldon-DiVito</u>

To: <u>Policy Staff, Council CompPlan</u>

Subject: Comments on zoning map amendment change for June 9th meeting - Martin Luther King, Jr Way South

Date: Monday, June 8, 2020 2:23:30 PM

Dear Council Members,

I grew up at 7210 S. 135th St. When my parents died I bought their house. The changes to the Skyway area and MLK Way are significant and not good. Low income housing has overtaken MLK.

My property is at the apex of Martin Luther King, Jr Way South (MLK) and $133^{rd}/132^{nd}$ streets. The high density development on that portion of MLK has been significant and detrimental to the area. The traffic noise is constant at my house and I can't sleep with the windows open due to the noise. In addition, development on South $133^{rd}/132^{nd}$ has been significant. Many people use that road to get off MLK and across Skyway Hill on S 133^{rd} to get to Renton and Rainer Avenue. I have intense traffic noise from both streets as I am right between them. Just in the last three years it has gotten even worse. My right to quiet peaceful enjoyment of my property is gone even though I have 1 1/3 acres. The noise is like living in downtown Seattle.

I do not think you should increase zoning for residential off of MLK. Both MLK and 133rd are already extremely busy and have at least three to four high density low income housing projects within two blocks of my house. Why is this area targeted for low income housing? The street I live on, 135th, is a street of mostly nice custom homes on large lots, some with views of Mt. Rainer. Most people live in those homes for a long time. The neighbors I had as a kid are now dying and their houses are turning over. They lived there their entire adult life, like my parents.

Please do not increase density on MLK from R-24 to R-48. I understand the need to make some commercial but we don't need more high density low income housing. Because the county has put in so much low income housing the demographics of the area have changed to be unrecognizable from my youth. Now there is vandalism, drug use, characters lurking down our street, and other problems. Skyway was nice and safe when I was a kid. Earlington Hill was an area of nice residential single family homes. Bryn Mawr has nice residential homes, some with a view of Lake Washington.

One problem the County has created is approving all of these projects without enough parking. Thus the project on 133^{rd} and MLK doesn't have enough parking so people have to park on the side of 133^{rd} . That street is so busy and only two lanes and now there are always cars parked on the side of the road. Another project on Sunset Blvd/MLK won't let their tenants park in their parking lot (unless they pay) so we have another dangerous situation with people parking on MLK. That street is so fast and busy. If the police move the cars parked on MLK they park on our street. Junker cars parked up and down our street. Sometimes people are sleeping in them. The cars are always there now (this has developed within the last three years.) This has had a detrimental affect on our property values and the look of our street. All of the neighbors are upset about it.

The bus stop that was at the foot of my street has been moved several blocks down MLK. I am not

sure why, perhaps the developers wanted the change. However, there is no parking at the bus stop. Where is the park and ride?

In summary, <u>do not increase the housing density on South MLK and S 133rd/132nd</u>. Increasing zoning without being requested to is a gift to the property owners that are being upzoned. I have never heard of the County upzoning without an owner requesting it and going through the zoning process. Also, the County approves projects without sufficient parking. MLK and S 133rd/132nd are already so busy and has so much low income housing it has negatively affected the property values and our right to quiet enjoyment of our properties. More development in that area will make the noise worse and further decrease our property values. Why are you dumping all the low income housing in our area? I am sure there is very little in Bellevue, Kirkland etc. I would like to see how many low income projects are in the areas to the East of Seattle. Please stop depreciating our property values!

Sincerely,

Mary Jo Sheldon-DiVito, Esq., CPA

From: Peter Rimbos

To: <u>Dembowski, Rod; Zahilay, Girmay; Lambert, Kathy; Kohl-Welles, Jeanne; Upthegrove, Dave; Balducci, Claudia;</u>

von Reichbauer, Pete; McDermott, Joe; Dunn, Reagan

Cc: Auzins, Erin; Policy Staff, Council CompPlan; Miller, Ivan; Taylor, John - Dir; Daw, David; Ngo, Jenny

Subject: KCCP 2020 MID-POINT UPDATE--JOINT KC RA ORGANIZATION--COMMENTS

Date: Monday, June 8, 2020 1:57:06 PM

Attachments: KCCP "20 Mid-Pt Upd--RA Org"s Comments--FINAL.docx

Importance: High

King County Councilmembers,

The following King County Unincorporated Rural Area organizations—Enumclaw Plateau Community Association (EPCA), Friends of Sammamish Valley (FoSV), Greater Maple Valley Unincorporated Area Council (GMVUAC), Green Valley/Lake Holms Association (GV/LHA), Hollywood Hills Association (HHA), Soos Creek Area Response (SCAR), and Upper Bear Creek Unincorporated Area Council (UBCUAC)—have completed a thorough review of all the documents posted (Friday and today) on the Council's website related to the 2020 King County Comprehensive Plan (KCCP) Mid-Point Update (Update).

Attached please find our detailed Joint Comments ahead of tomorrow's Public Hearing on same. The collective territories of our seven organizations cover nearly all of King County's Rural Area from the Snohomish to the Pierce County lines. Consequently, we believe our perspective provides the Council with a very good understanding from the Rural Area, the vast portion of the County that is most directly affected by the KCCP.

We would like to take this opportunity to express our thanks to both Erin Auzins and Jenny Ngo. They ensured we had all the Update documents after we alerted them the posted links led to dead-ends—they got IT to fix the problems. Erin also answered our questions over the weekend! Thank you, Erin and Jenny!

Should any changes be proposed to the Update <u>following</u> the June 9 Public Hearing and final Council approval (possibly on July 7), we reserve the right to submit Addendum(s) to our Joint Comments.

Please note we previously submitted to you a separate letter (dated June 3) on the Process/Schedule being used by the Council to modify, amend, review, accept Public Comments, and approve the subject Update.

Peter Rimbos

Coordinator, King County Comprehensive Plan (KCCP) Greater Maple Valley Unincorporated Area Council (GMVUAC) primbos@comcast.net

[&]quot;To know and not to do is not to know."-- Chinese proverb

Please consider our shared environment before printing.

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

Table of Contents

Topic Area	Page No
Four-to-One Program	2
Non-Resource Industrial Uses in the Rural Area	4
Agricultural Production Districts (APDs)	8
Accessory Dwelling Units (ADUs)	10
Sea Level Rise / Climate Change / Greenhouse Gas Mitigation	12
Mineral Resources	13
Fossil-Fuel Facilities	14
Pathways/Sidewalks in RA	15
Community Service Area (CSA) Subarea Planning	16
Map Amendments	17
Transportation Appendices	19
Phased Adoption of 2020 Update	24
Pacific Raceways Area Map Amendment	25
Executive's Code Study 4: Organics Composting Regulations	26
Finding on Snoqualmie Interchange	28

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

Four-to-One Program

<u>S1</u>: "Allows a reduced open space dedication/ratio if the proposal includes a property qualifying as high conservation value or provides affordable housing....Allows roads within the open space or rural area if allowing that would provide an ecological benefit."

Both of these new statements could make this open to a wide range of interpretation, if one is determined to secure a reduced open space dedication ratio. Further, for "high conservation value property" the County should not accept a lesser amount of protection instead of the full 4:1 ratio, as these are the most important lands needing protection. Consequently, the County should maximize their conservation and not accept a lesser proportion while allowing more of the land to get developed in urban density.

S2 Policy Wording:

"U-185 — Through the Four-to-One Program, King County shall actively pursue dedication of open space along the original Urban Growth Area line adopted in the 1994 King County Comprehensive Plan. Through this program, one acre of Rural Area zoned land may be added to the Urban Growth Area for residential development in exchange for a dedication to King County of four acres of permanent open space. ((Land added to the Urban Growth Area for drainage facilities that are designed as mitigation to have a natural looking visual appearance in support of its development, does not require dedication of permanent open space.)) In some cases, such as for provision of affordable housing or for protection of properties eligible as high conservation value properties, the County may approve modifications to the four-to-one ratio. The total area added to the Urban Growth Area as a result of the Four-to-One Program shall not exceed 4,000 acres."

We have several questions:

What would be the "modifications to the four-to-one ratio"? We need to see specific definitions of such "modifications" before lending any support here.

Why would the County accept <4:1 for any lands that are "high conservation value" lands?

Why is the 1994 UGA used as a basis?

What is the scientific/technical basis for the 4,000-ac maximum and is that in perpetuity?

Why can so high a maximum amount of land be added to the UGA? How close is the County to its 4,000-ac maximum?

<u>S2</u>: "Modifies U-189 to clarify that allowance for roads to be outside the urban area is roads serving the urban portion are in the urban area "to the maximum extent feasible," and that

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

the language regarding protection of critical areas and ecological benefits is an example of a project that could meet that criteria."

S2 Policy Wording:

"U-189 —Roads that support the urban development shall, to the maximum extent feasible, be located within the urban portion of the development; for example, the County may allow roads to be located outside of the urban portion of the development to protect critical areas or for other ecological benefit."

There must be strong rules in place to ensure that such decisions are based on science and not politics.

<u>S1</u>: "Specifies the process based on the results of the Executive's recommendation on the proposal in the docket request. If the Executive is supportive, the proposal is processed as a land use map amendment to the KCCP and included in a future update. If the Executive is not supportive or does not provide a recommendation, the proponent may petition the Council, and if the Council adopts a motion, the Executive will work with the proponent to move the proposal forward, based on the timing identified in the motion."

The Executive's words should be retained.

<u>S1</u>: "For proposals not adjacent to an incorporated area or where the City or Town does not agree to annex the urban portion, requires a timeframe for preliminary plat application for the urban portion and requires open space dedication at the time of final plat approval. If the proponent does not pursue urban development within the specified timeframes, the property is required to be reverted back to rural at the next midpoint or eight-year KCCP update."

This puts a time limit for non-UGA-adjacent parcels. We don't believe the 4:1 program should ever *accept* non-UGA-adjacent parcels.

S2 Policy Wording:

"U-190a — For Four-to-One proposals adjacent to an incorporated area, approval of a Four-to-One proposal should be coordinated with the adjacent city or town, and strive to achieve an interlocal agreement with the adjacent city or town for annexation of the urban portion of the proposal."

The County should not simply "strive" for annexation, but insist upon it. Also, again, we don't believe the 4:1 program should ever accept non-UGA-adjacent parcels.

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

Non-Resource Industrial Uses in the Rural Area

<u>S1</u>: No change to Executive's recommendation to "(m)odif(y) policies so that new Industrial zoned property would not be permitted in the rural area."

We agree.

<u>S2</u>: "Modifies Policy R-512 to limit new industrial-zoned lands to existing sites or those that have long been used for industrial or comparable purposes with similar impacts. Includes language from Policy R-515 (which is deleted) on nonconforming uses in Policy R-512." S2 Policy Wording:

"R-512 — ((The creation of new)) Industrial-zoned lands in the Rural Area shall be limited to existing sites or those that have long been used for industrial or comparable purposes with similar impacts, ((do not have potential for conversion to residential use due to a historic designation and that may be accessed directly from State Route 169)) in order to reduce pressure for growth, limit impacts on nearby natural resources and functions, and avoid the need for infrastructure extensions. Existing industrial uses in the Rural Area zone that do not qualify to be zoned Industrial may continue if they are permitted uses or legal, nonconforming uses."

We <u>agree</u>, but such facilities must not be allowed to expand their operations. Industrial-zoned parcels (beyond the three existing I-zoned parcels) have no place in the Rural Area; nor do industrial-scaled facilities.

"R-516 Existing isolated industrial sites in the Rural Area with Industrial zoning shall not be expanded and any new industrial uses shall conform with the requirements in Policy R-514."

We do *not* see <u>Policy R-516</u> that was included in the KC Executive's 9/30/19 recommended plan. It is important that such sites *not* be allowed to expand further in the Rural Area. The following is our extensive Policy Analyses on <u>R-512 thru R-516</u> which accompanied our July 31, 2019, Joint Comments on the Executive's PRD. In the *Public Comment and Response Report* the Executive stated the following in relation to our <u>Comments</u>: "The Executive agrees with the spirit behind this comment and has revised the language in the Executive's Recommended Plan accordingly" and <u>Analysis</u> "King County appreciates this analysis. Please see previous response about edits included in the Executive's Recommended <u>Draft</u>." So, why does it appear that the Executive's recommended <u>Policy R-516</u> is being dropped? To be clear: Industrial-zoned parcels (beyond the three existing I-zoned parcels) have no place in the Rural Area; nor do industrial-scaled facilities.

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

Analysis

RELEVANT LAW

- 1. **RCW 36.70A.130(1)(d)**: "Any amendment of or revision to a comprehensive land use plan shall conform to this chapter."
- 2. RCW 36.70A.011: "The legislature finds that this chapter is intended to recognize the importance of rural lands and rural character to Washington's economy, its people, and its environment, while respecting regional differences. Rural lands and rural-based economies enhance the economic desirability of the state, help to preserve traditional economic activities, and contribute to the state's overall quality of life. . . . [T]he legislature finds that in defining its rural element under RCW 36.70A.070(5), a county should foster land use patterns and develop a local vision of rural character that will: Help preserve rural-based economies and traditional rural lifestyles; encourage the economic prosperity of rural residents; foster opportunities for small-scale, rural-based employment and self-employment; permit the operation of rural-based agricultural, commercial, recreational, and tourist businesses that are consistent with existing and planned land use patterns; be compatible with the use of the land by wildlife and for fish and wildlife habitat; foster the private stewardship of the land and preservation of open space; and enhance the rural sense of community and quality of life." (Emphases added.)
- 3. **RCW 36.70A.030(16)**: "'Rural character' refers to the patterns of land use and development established by a county in the rural element of its comprehensive plan:
 - (a) In which open space, the natural landscape, and vegetation predominate over the built environment;
 - (b) That foster traditional rural lifestyles, rural-based economies, and opportunities to both live and work in rural areas;
 - (c) That provide visual landscapes that are traditionally found in rural areas and communities;
 - (d) That are compatible with the use of the land by wildlife and for fish and wildlife habitat;
 - (e) That reduce the inappropriate conversion of undeveloped land into sprawling, low-density development;
 - (f) That generally do not require the extension of urban governmental services; and
 - (g) That are consistent with the protection of natural surface water flows and groundwater and surface water recharge and discharge areas."

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

4. **RCW 36.70A.115(1)**: "Counties and cities that are required or choose to plan under RCW 36.70A.040 shall ensure that, taken collectively, adoption of and amendments to their comprehensive plans and/or development regulations provide sufficient capacity of land suitable for development within their jurisdictions to accommodate their allocated housing and employment growth, including the accommodation of, as appropriate, the medical, governmental, educational, institutional, commercial, and industrial facilities related to such growth, as adopted in the applicable countywide planning policies and consistent with the twenty-year population forecast from the office of financial management."

RELEVANT KING COUNTY PLANNING POLICIES

5. 2012 King County Comprehensive Planning Policies (as amended June 25, 2016):

"DEVELOPMENT PATTERNS: The policies [DP-x] in this chapter address the location, types, design and intensity of land uses that are desired in King County and its cities. They guide implementation of the vision for physical development within the county."

"DP-1 All lands within King County are designated as: Urban land within the Urban Growth Area, where new growth is focused and accommodated; Rural land, where farming, forestry, and other resource uses are protected, and very low-density residential uses, and small-scale non- residential uses are allowed; or Resource land, where permanent regionally significant agricultural, forestry, and mining lands are preserved."

"DP-34 Concentrate manufacturing and industrial employment within countywide designated Manufacturing/Industrial Centers. The Land Use Map in Appendix 1 shows the locations of the designated Manufacturing/Industrial Centers."

"DP-50 Except as provided in Appendix 5 (March 31, 2012 School Siting Task Force Report), limit new nonresidential uses located in the Rural Area to those that are demonstrated to serve the Rural Area, unless the use is dependent upon a rural location. Such uses shall be of a size, scale, and nature that is consistent with rural character."

RELEVANT FACTS

6. 2020 KCCP PRD (pp.5-6):

"As part of its review of the Comprehensive Plan, King County, together with its cities, published the 2007 King County Buildable Lands Report and updated it in 2014. Ratified in 2015, the report fulfills the requirements of the Growth Management Act for the county and

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

its cities to evaluate every eight years whether there is sufficient suitable land to accommodate the projected countywide population. The Buildable Lands Report represents a mid-course check on achievement of Growth Management Act goals. The focus of the evaluation is on the designated urban areas of King County and growth targets for those areas as established in the Countywide Planning Policies.

Based on data from 2006 through 2011, the 2014 Buildable Lands Report evaluated the actual housing constructed, densities of new residential development, and the amount of actual land developed for commercial and industrial uses within the Urban Growth Area.

Based on that data, it projected that there is a sufficient amount of land within the Urban Growth Area to accommodate housing, commercial and industrial uses through 2031 and beyond. Additional discussion and policies can be found in Chapter 12, Implementation, Amendments and Evaluation." (Emphases added.)

APPLICATION OF LAW AND FACTS TO PROPOSED 2020 KCCP PRD

7. PSRC VISION 2050 Draft SEIS at Section 2.4.2 identifies and designates the Manufacturing/Industrial Centers. Figure 2.4-4 shows the designated manufacturing/industrial centers. See also PSRC Industrial Lands Analysis (March 2015). None of the properties adjoining SR 169 identified in the 2020 KCCP PRD in the amended Policy R-512 are identified as manufacturing/industrial centers. The inclusion of these lands for industrial use in the rural area is inconsistent with the KC Comprehensive Planning Policies and violates the GMA.

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

Agricultural Production Districts (APDs)

<u>S1</u>: Clarifies when public infrastructure may intrude into an APD: "Modifies policies so that regional public infrastructure may intrude into an APD when necessary and minimizes disruptions to agricultural activities."

The Executive allowed such intrusions "if they meet regional needs." \$1 allows such intrusions "when necessary and minimizes disruptions to agricultural activities." Language such as: "regional needs," "when necessary," or "minimizes disruptions" should be better defined as each of these are subject to wide interpretation. As an example of concern here, the Sammamish Valley has been targeted numerous times for significant expansion of SR-202 and for extension of Willows Road, both of which would present significant intrusions into the Rural Area. Any expansion of SR-202 would almost certainly affect the APD. The on-and-off-again expansion plans for SR-169 present another example of concern for impacts to the APD in SE King County. Our precious "designated agricultural resource" lands within King County's APDs need the highest levels of protection if they are to functionally survive into a future in which their value will certainly continue to grow. This statement of purpose is contrary to a longterm goal of agricultural preservation and contradicts itself in the process. If we are serious about "minimizing disruptions to agricultural activities," we will plan our "regional public infrastructure" around our APDs, not over them.

<u>S1</u>: Agrees with Executive's proposal for: "mitigation for intrusion into the APD for public facilities and infrastructure is required within the same APD at a 1 to 1 ratio, in another APD at a 1.5 to 1 ratio, or in-lieu fee at a 2 to 1 ratio."

We are opposed to these added provisions. The existing 1:1 ratio is intended to preserve the precious "designated resource" lands in each APD. The 1.5:1 proposal would threaten our APDs (e.g., in the Sammamish Valley and the Green River Valley), which are under the most development pressure and which have the most value for the open space they provide close to the County's Urban areas. These added provisions would almost certainly result in taking acreage out of these APDs and shifting them to the County's more far-flung areas. Even more threatening is the "in-lieu fee on a 2:1 ratio." This would simply allow APD land to be bought outright and converted to other uses. These proposals would have the short-term effect of fueling a speculative run on A-zoned land, driving up the price of farmland farther above what an agricultural enterprise can afford. It must be remembered that farmland is irreplaceable. Once it is gone it is gone and soils suitable for farming are not a commodity. The County already has made a significant effort to identify the areas with the best soils for farming and, thus,

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

needing full protection, not swapped out for other land that is less suitable to farming.

<u>S2</u>: "Modifies Policy R-656a to allow the County to approve alternative mitigation for loss of APD land. If acquisition within the same APD at a 1 to 1 ratio is not possible, then a minimum of 3 acres added to 1 acre lost is required, within a minimum 1 acre of acquisition in another APD and up to 2 acres of restoration of unfarmed land within the same APD. Requires that mitigation occur concurrently with removal of the APD land, and clarifies the County must approve the remove and mitigation."

S2 Policy Wording:

"R-656a — King County may only approve the ((R))removal of ((the)) land from the Agricultural Production District ((may occur only)) if it is, concurrently with removal of the land from the Agricultural Production District, mitigated through the ((addition)) replacement of agricultural land abutting the same Agricultural Production District that is, at a minimum, comparable in size, soil quality and agricultural value. As alternative mitigation, the County may approve a combination acquisition and restoration totaling three acres for every one acre removed as follows:

- a. A minimum of one acre must be added into another APD for every one acre removed: and
- b. Top to two acres of unarmed land in the same APD from which land is removed shall be restored for every acre removed."

We do <u>not</u> support this proposal. Why would anyone utilize the 3:1 in the same APD when all they need to do is a 1:1? Does the 3:1 mean replacement land may be acquired in another APD on a 1:1 plus the 2:1 for acquisition/restoration? We do <u>not</u> support any proposal that allows for a <u>net loss</u> of acreage in any individual APD.

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

Accessory Dwelling Units (ADUs)

<u>S1</u>: "Excludes basement from maximum square footage (existing for urban area/rural town is 1,000 square feet of heated floor area, striker also allows 1,000 square feet of unheated area)....Expands owner-occupied requirement to include immediate family.

Removes provision regarding subdivision of lots with ADUs in the Rural Area zone."

This allows an ADU up to 2,000 sq ft, which we believe we can live with.

<u>S2</u>: "Modifications to the maximum square footage, including the allowance for basements to be excluded from the maximum square footage size and the allowance for 1,000 square feet of unheated area."

Without the details it is hard to understand exactly what is being proposed in terms of maximum square footage. However, should basements be excluded from the maximum square footage resulting in an ADU's size to be greater than 2,000 sq ft, we <u>cannot</u> live with that. We also have some questions not yet addressed:

- 1. In the Rural Area what type of well would be required? We support a singleuser system. We do not support an upgrade to a Group B system.
- 2. Is another septic system required or an upgrade to existing septic system?
- 3. Will design standards, height limitations, and on-site location analysis be better defined, along with supporting rationale?

S2—Lambert Amendment 2:

"B. Development conditions."

7.a. Accessory dwelling units are subject to the following standards:

. . .

(2) Only <u>allowed</u> in the same building as the primary dwelling unit ((on)), except that detached accessory dwelling units are allowed when there is no more than one primary dwelling unit on the lot, and the following conditions are met:

. . .

(b) the lot must meet the minimum lot area for the applicable zone if located in the rural area but not in a rural town, except that if one transferable development right is purchased from the Rural Area or Natural Resource Lands under K.C.C. chapter 21A.37, a detached accessory dwelling unit is allowed on an RA-5 zoned lot that is two and one-half acres or greater;

The Rural Area should <u>not</u> be used as receiving sites for TDRs except for *intra*-Rural Area TDRs. Consequently, we call for removing *"or Natural Resource Lands"* above. KC Code 21A.37(A.)(3.) specifically states *"RA-2.5 zoned parcels,"* not RA-5 zoned parcels.

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

(3) <u>The accessory</u> dwelling unit shall not exceed one thousand square feet of heated floor area <u>and one thousand square feet of unheated floor area</u> except:

. . .

(b) for detached accessory dwelling units, the floor area contained in a basement does not count toward the floor area maximum; or

(c) on a site zoned RA if one transferable development right is purchased from the Rural Area or Natural Resource Lands under K.C.C. chapter 21A.37, the <u>accessory</u> dwelling unit is permitted a maximum <u>heated</u> floor area <u>of</u> one thousand five hundred square feet and <u>one thousand five hundred square</u> <u>feet of unheated floor area;</u>

,

This allows an ADU up to 3,000 sq ft, which we cannot live with.

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

Sea Level Rise / Climate Change / Greenhouse Gas Mitigation

S2 Policy Wording:

"E-215bb — King County should implement regulations that mitigate and build resiliency to the anticipated impacts of climate change, based on best available information. Such impacts include sea level rise, changes in rainfall patterns and flood volumes and frequencies, changes in average and extreme temperatures and weather, impacts to forests including increased wildfires, droughts and pest infiltrations. Methods could include mitigating greenhouse gas emissions, establishing sea level rise regulations, and/or strengthening forests ability to withstand impacts."

We support this policy, but we do not support replacing the word "science" with "information" in the phrase "best available...." We must base decisions on science—facts and data—in order to develop regulations that will meaningfully accomplish the stated goals.

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

Mineral Resources

<u>S1</u>: "Clarifies coal mines, and oil and gas extraction are not permitted in unincorporated King County."

We agree.

S2 Resource Tables:

We do not understand why the Table of "Designated Mineral Resource Sites" removes reference to "John Henry Coal Mine / Palmer Coking Coal" (p. 35), but the table of "Potential Surface Mineral Resource Sites" (pp. 36-37) retains four "Palmer Coking Coal" sites (Map # Sections: 47, 48, 50, and 63).

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

Fossil-Fuel Facilities

<u>S1</u>: Streamlines and clarifies allowances for "non-hydroelectric energy generation facilities" and adds "a renewable energy generation facility separate from non-hydroelectric" as follows:

"Modifies definition of non-hydroelectric generation facility to exclude renewable energy. Removes exclusion for fuels related to waste management processes from the definition."

We disagree, as this would <u>include</u> "fuels related to waste management processes" in the definition of non-hydroelectric generation facilities. We do not want to see such Industrial-scale facilities sited in Unincorporated Areas.

"Modifies allowances for "Non-Hydroelectric Generation Facility" to require a conditional use permit (CUP) if related to a waste management process, or require a special use permit (SUP)."

We disagree, as we do not want any such permits approved in the Unincorporated Area.

"Adds definition for "renewable energy generation facility" for solar, wind, and geothermal electricity generation. Adds add-a definition to differentiate "consumer scale" from non-consumer scale energy system."

We again are wary here, as we do not want to see such Industrial-scale facilities sited in the Unincorporated Area, whether "consumer scale" or "non-consumer scale energy system(s)." In fact, What does "non-consumer scale" energy systems mean? Energy production is capital intensive and requires significant scale to even be financially feasible.

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

Pathways/Sidewalks in RA

<u>S1</u>: Adds safe routes to schools as a criteria for sidewalks in the rural area as follows: "Adds lead-in text that addresses provision of sidewalks in the rural area to address safety or high use issues when other walkway alternatives would not be as effective, and for safe routes to schools."

We are opposed to the proposed new language, if it allows for urban-style infrastructure to extend into the Rural Area, which could be a big problem in trying to contain the spread of Urban activities into the Rural Area such as the rogue wine bars and pubs and event centers that have caused so much trouble just outside of Woodinville. While the Growth Management Hearings Board (GMHB) recently invalidated the County's Adult Beverage Ordinance (ABO) that sought to legalize such urban activities in the Rural Area, the problem of tamping down such capers is far from over and allowing formal sidewalks into such areas would only make the matter worse. Existing provisions allow for "soft trails" in the RA and A zones and these currently are used extensively to good effect. "Sidewalks for schools" is a red herring. In 2011-2012 the School Siting Task Force (several members from our organizations served on the task force) was successful in finding agreement between school districts, cities, rural area, and the county that new schools serving primarily urban populations should be sited inside the UGA. The non-conforming schools already sited in the Rural Area have long-since established protocols to accommodate their access needs. We do not know of any existing schools in the Rural Area pushing for "sidewalks to schools."

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

Community Service Area (CSA) Subarea Planning

<u>S2</u>: Increase Subarea Planning scope by: "(b)roadening the scope of Community Subarea Plan subarea planning to cover locally-specific topics identified through a scope of work developed by the community and the County."

We agree with the basic premise.

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

Map Amendments

<u>S1</u>: "Map Amendment 1a – Expansion of Snoqualmie APD – Carnation Area"

We agree with this adjustment. It is rare to see acreage being added to our APDs, in spite of there being some excellent land, such as the subject parcel, that still exists outside the A-zones.

<u>S1</u>: "Map Amendment 1b – Expansion of Snoqualmie APD – Fall City Area: Removes P-suffix condition regarding fill in the floodway."

We agree for the same reasons provided under 1a above.

S2: "Map Amendment 2 – Woodinville Roundabout Mitigation—Potential substantive changes for Map Amendment 2 depending on final agreement with City of Woodinville" We agree with this mitigation action. Where possible, future Urban transportation infrastructure should be accommodated inside the Urban Growth Area, whenever possible. This project unnecessarily impacted the Sammamish Valley APD due to a combination of the failure of the County to carry out oversight when it ignored the SEPA information provided by the City of Woodinville, which clearly showed this project extending onto the "protected" farmland. This mitigation action is, at this point, a reasonable compensation for the loss.

<u>S2</u>: "Map Amendment 9 – Racetrack Zoning—Repeals 2012 map amendment that has not been effectuated for the same property.

We strongly oppose repealing the 2012 Map Amendment. The 2012 map amendment *Conservation Easement* has been an issue since 2000 (or 2001 if pegged to the literal adoption date). Pacific Raceways continues to not sign the *Conservation Easement*, which was supposed to have been included as part of the referenced amendment to the 2000 Comprehensive Plan. Without the conservation easement being enacted, any zoning change amounts to the granting of a specific zoning benefit to Pacific Raceways with no commensurate benefit to the either King County or the general Public and will pose a significant adverse impact to the environment.

These major changes undermine 20 years of work to obtain a *Conservation Easement* originally promised, but never enacted from the 2000 Comprehensive Plan approved Pacific Raceways zoning change (rural to I-p), and the increase to that *Conservation Easement* that was established in 2012's Comprehensive Plan and mapping change to mitigate for the additional upzoning requested by Pacific Raceways.

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

The description of the history of the Pacific Raceways rezones it is <u>inaccurately</u> claimed that the 2000 (adopted 2001) rezone *Conservation Easement* was put in place! This was a major issue during the 2012 conservation easement fight, and Pacific Raceways admitted freely the 2000 *Conservation Easement* was never put in place. This clear error is of particular concern as it implies that mitigation for the 2000 rezone was provided, when in fact it wasn't, and the failure to provide the 2000 *Conservation Easement* as promised is the underlying reason the 2012 *Conservation Easement* was written as it was. Providing any additional benefit to Pacific Raceways by further undermining the *Conservation Easement* in the face of the actual, rather than stated history is unacceptable.

The changes proposed are intensive and will have substantial impact. Even the Count's own analysis states the proposal to change the zoning from I-p to I is inconsistent with the Comprehensive Plan and, in our opinion, the county wide planning policies as well!

The proposed changes would overturn four decades of permitting, land-use policy, and successive Comprehensive Plans, with completely inadequate impact analysis, and substantial errors in underlying assumptions, such as claiming that mitigation through a *Conservation Easement* in exchange for the 2000 rezone was done, when the facts are exactly the opposite.

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

Transportation Appendices

Transportation Appendix C to KCCP

<u>S1</u>: Adopts the 2020 Transportation Element with technical changes.

We are dismayed that no substantive changes were made to the *Transportation Element*, in broad disregard of our Joint Comments earlier in the KCCP 2020 Mid-Point Update process detailing inadequacies with respect to transportation conditions in the Rural Area, including suggested policy changes to resolve several issues. Formal responses to our public comments seem to assert (in summary) that existing policies, procedures, and inter-agency processes are "adequate" to address the issues we raised, and/or that the issues raised are somehow beyond the scope of the KCCP. But after 30 years of supposedly "adequate" planning under both the State Growth Management Act (GMA) and the State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA) why is it that:

- Virtually every state highway and city/county arterial is overcrowded?
- Lesser roads (especially County roads through the Rural Area) inappropriately carry the overflows from major roads?
- City-to-city urban travel increasingly flows through the Rural Area and disrupts the rural way of life that GMA allegedly would protect?
- Rural Area residents are increasingly afraid to walk along their own County roads (the Issaquah-Hobart Rd is but one of many, many examples) due to high volumes of urban through-traffic, yet the roads are deemed "adequate" based on minor upgrades to isolated intersections, if even those?
- There is no systematic method for the County to seek mitigation for impacts in rural areas due to urban developments in nearby cities, other than polite talk at interagency forums, which has resulted in almost nothing being mitigated? We understand the Council withdrew the Mitigation Payment System (MPS) program, effective December 17, 2016. Unfortunately, this left mitigation of the impacts of new development through SEPA and the County's intersection standards (14.80 INTERSECTION STANDARDS, specifically: Subtitle14.80.040 Mitigation and payment of costs). However, it is clear these mechanisms are not generating sufficient funds to truly mitigate the impacts. Further, we've seen nothing proposed to replace the MPS. This is an equity-justice issue the County must consider.

We see a pressing need to systematically *redefine* the scope and priorities for current transportation planning, growth management, and development

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

regulation practices, to ensures long-term protection to the Rural Area that both the GMA and SEPA are supposed to provide, otherwise the Rural Area will be ever-increasingly impacted by deleterious through-traffic flows from the nearby urban areas.

Below we include and expand upon some of the detailed Joint Comments we made last year during the 2020 KCCP Mid-Point Update process that reflect the need for the County to look at transportation systems more from a regional perspective. Although we have an "Urban Growth Line," commuters and the traffic congestion they cause could care less. The KC Executive Office's response to these comments was: "There are numerous regional transportation issues identified within this comment letter that require regional collaboration, solutions, and regional funding. King County is and will be actively engaged in regional transportation planning efforts." While we recognize those efforts, they clearly have proven to be insufficient to the magnitude of the problem.

1. Existing policies T-403 and T-404 are *insensitive* to the actual needs in the Rural Areas.

"T-403 — The unincorporated county road system provides transportation connections for large numbers of users that travel through the Rural Area and Natural Resource Lands to reach adjoining cities, other counties or regional destinations. King County should seek and support regional funding sources that could be used to repair and maintain the arterial system."

"T-404 — When funding transportation projects in areas where annexations or incorporations are expected, ((the Department of Transportation)) King County should seek interlocal agreements with the affected cities and other service providers to provide opportunities for joint grant applications and cooperative funding of improvements."

Alternative policies are needed that seek the following:

- 1. Protect the Rural Area from urban traffic that belongs elsewhere.
- 2. Strategically address "Rural Regional Corridors" (as described on p.4 in the accompanying Transportation Needs Report) between urban centers, including transit, to prevent diversions into Rural Areas; however, done in such a way as to not enable further urban development in the outlying areas, which, for all intents and purposes, are ignoring Concurrency.

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

- 3. Reclassify rural routes in the Plan so as to reflect rural needs only and highlight the priority to divert urban traffic away from such routes
- 4. Apply"traffic calming" methodologies to discourage urban through-traffic from using rural routes
- 5. Discourage urban or quasi-urban growth in areas served only by rural routes
- 6. Work with regional agencies and other local governments to implement a new method of transportation finance that properly integrates development impact mitigation into regional plans.
- 2. The Mitigation Payment System (MPS) was terminated with no replacement. This means that apart from SEPA there is no provision to mitigate the traffic impacts on King County roads due to new developments. This guarantees the gradual degradation of traffic conditions countywide without even the feeblest attempt by King County to address the problem. This is unbelievable after 30 years of GMA! The MPS system may indeed have been too complex and expensive to maintain, but it is imperative to find an alternative, not just quit trying. We believe such alternatives exist and are waiting to be developed. The recent exploration of mileage-based road fees by WSDOT gives one example that could be adapted for mitigation purposes. Since King County has already embraced the traffic forecasting model of the Puget Sound Regional Council for planning purposes, it would be relatively straightforward technical analysis to use that model to develop and operate a truly coordinated region-wide traffic impact mitigation fee system based on an average cost per user-mile of road construction and the average trip length (miles) of new trips generated by developments in various locations. Such modeling technology has been used elsewhere. What's now needed is policy support for such methods. In our July 31 Joint Comments we offered the following proposed *new* transportation policy for just that purpose:

T-yyy — King County shall work with local, regional, and state agencies to increase the certainty and adequacy of funding for road and transit improvements to match travel increases due to future growth impacts. Such a system should replace diverse local traffic-impact fee systems that fail to consider regional impacts, and impose instead a regionally consistent fee or tax on all new development based on a measure of person-miles of travel or vehicle-miles of travel added to the entire regional system. Such a user

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

charge, in combination with other public streams of transportation funding, should provide improvements roughly commensurate with new traffic impacts. A regional authority should be established to prioritize and disperse the collected funds among all jurisdictions to implement needed improvements across all modes of travel.

- 3. The great imbalance of funding for rural roads versus growing demand to use same should be addressed by working with the State to modify RCWs 36.78, 46.68,120-124 & 84.52 to enable a more sustainable allocation of gas tax monies. Changes are needed to provide mechanisms and incentives for a portion of revenues now allocated to cities to be shared with the county as a compensation for use of county roads by developments in cities for city-to-city travel, since that impact is of far greater magnitude than the impact of rural developments (which are few) using city roads to pass through cities. Policies should explore the PSRC Transportation 2040 (and subsequent Regional Transportation Plan) "user-pays model" by providing authority for usage charges including toll roads.
- 4. Policies T-219 through T-224 do not adequately express the scope of the problem facing King County and specifically its Rural Area residents. We again recommend a *new* policy for Concurrency:

T-xxx — When conducting concurrency testing, King County shall collaborate with other jurisdictions to ensure infrastructure improvement strategies will prevent travel shed failure caused by traffic generated outside the unincorporated area and/or lack of funding for city and state projects meant to support continued growth and development.

If no such revisions are made in the 2020 KCCP Mid-Term Update, then we strongly urge the Council undertake to implement these or similar policy concepts in the 2024 KCCP Major Update. This will require substantial planning efforts in the next two+ years, in order to ensure we have suitable plan amendments ready early enough for the 2024 process. As always, we stand ready to work with you in this important area. We believe the outcome will be well worth the effort.

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

Transportation Appendix C1 to KCCP

S1: Adopts the 2020 Transportation Needs Report with technical changes.
We again are dismayed that no substantive changes were made to the Transportation Needs Report. This comment dovetails with our comments above. If the Council declines to understand the problems, it follows, sadly, that it would be unable to recognize a need for solutions. Again, we stand ready to work with the County for better outcomes in the future.

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

Phased Adoption of 2020 Update

<u>S2</u>: "Splitting the 2020 update into a two-phase (or more) adoption, with the first phase addressing those topics and issues that are necessary to be adopted by June 2020, and a second phase for remaining topics that can be delayed and adopted in June 2021 or as part of the 2024 update."

We agree in principal with a "phased approach" in that it provides the Public more time to review and comment on late proposed amendment changes. However, A "phased approach" has both pros and cons. We believe the cons outweigh the pros, because such an approach would allow yet another year when even more items can be proposed that again could be "substantive changes." We recommend, should a "phased approach" be implemented, it only allow for further Public Comment, not major changes to the Update. [please see our June 3 comment letter to the Council on its KCCP Update Process and Schedule.]

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

Pacific Raceways Area Map Amendment

<u>S2</u>: "AMENDMENT CONCEPT: The Council is considering the following amendment concepts for the Pacific raceway property and surrounding area.

- 1. Modify the land use designation to Industrial and the zoning classification to Industrial, with no P-suffix condition.
- 2. Modify the land use designation to Industrial and the zoning classification to Industrial, with a P-suffix condition that limits the uses. Such limits could:
 - a. Prohibit certain types of uses (such as retail uses and general services uses)
 - b. Limit the uses to those allowed in certain tables (such as manufacturing and business services)
 - c. Limit the use to specified SIC or County Code defined uses.
- 3. Do not approve any change to the land use designation or zoning classification of the property.

An area land use and zoning study will be issued prior to the public hearing at full Council."

Of the three amendment concepts The Council is considering for the Pacific raceway property and surrounding area we strongly support concept 3: "Do not approve any change to the land use designation or zoning classification of the property." We believe changing the zoning in any way from the current p-suffix designation, without the contemplated conservation easement for Soosette Creek that has been on the table with King County and Pacific Raceways for almost two decades (as an example), amounts to the granting of a specific zoning benefit to Pacific Raceway with no commensurate benefit to the either King County or the general Public and will pose a significant adverse impact to the environment.

Because it was difficult to follow the threads through all the Council's 2020 KCCP Mid-Point Update documents, we also have extensive comments on this subject in the "Map Amendments" section herein.

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

Executive's Code Study 4: Organics Composting Regulations

Code Study: "Review the potential for siting organic composting facilities. Consider sites in the rural area, including those that currently have a Mineral use designation and implementing zoning, and consider whether to modify the land use and zoning to Rural Area, either outright or with property-specific conditions that would be appropriate for organic composting facilities as a primary use. Consider modifying associated policies or development regulations associated with organic composting facilities as a materials processing use at such locations."

"The term "organics composting facilities" is not defined in the King County Code. However, for the sake of consistency with Motion 15329, this code study uses the term "organics composting" and "organics composting facility" to mean industrial scale, commercial foodand yard-waste composting at an approved facility."

"The one organics composting facility currently operating in unincorporated King County is permitted as a Materials Processing Facility.² Materials processing facilities are defined in the zoning code (King County Code 21A.06.742) as follows:

'Materials processing facility:

- A. A site or establishment, not accessory to a mineral extraction or sawmill use, that is primarily engaged in crushing, grinding, pulverizing or otherwise preparing earth materials, vegetation, organic waste, construction and demolition materials or source separated organic materials and that is not the final disposal site; and
- B. A site or establishment lawfully established before October 10, 2004, as an interim recycling facility for processing source separated, organic materials.'

Materials processing facilities are allowed in the Forest, Mineral, Rural Area, and Industrial zones under certain conditions (see Table 1). They are allowed as accessory, not primary, uses in the Forest and Mineral zones due the Growth Management Act provisions that prioritize primary forestry and mining uses on designated Natural Resource Lands.

² This code study assumes that the materials processing facility definition would apply to new organics composting facilities."

We understand the study itself found that no *new* King County Code was necessary and, thus, recommended no action be taken by the Council. However, we do not agree with the Executive's basic premise to assume "materials"

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

processing facility definition would apply to new organics composting facilities" and, thus, believe the Code Study was flawed.

Allowing more industrial-scale facilities that *pretend* to be composting facilities to go unbridled, uncontrolled in the Rural Area is inexcusable. We all need to be held accountable for the damage and disappearance of local habitat and clean water in the local rivers, particularly those that the endangered salmonoids depend on for life.

Further, we believe the <u>existing</u> King County Code (21A.06.742) that allows industrial-scale operations, such as "materials processing facilities," in the Rural Area, is flawed. We do not want to see any industrial-scale operations, such as industrial-scale farming or industrial-scale livestock operations located or allowed in the Rural Area. <u>Industrial-scale facilities simply do not belong in the Rural Area</u>.

We as a community and County have gotten this wrong for so long, that there is not much left to save. We have a narrow window to preserve what is necessary in the Rural Area, otherwise it will be gone forever—along with our cherished rural way of life. Many decades of experience have proven that we cannot depend on such industrial-scale businesses to do the right thing. Once these industrial sites are permitted (whether I- or RA-zoned), they could (and some have in the past) take advantage of being in the Rural Area to disregard different aspects of the KC Code to do what they want. It is better to keep these businesses in the Urban Growth Area where they are close to the population they serve and where more eyes are on their operations to prevent them from willfully creating more damage and degradation.

We can provide the Council multiple examples of such industrial-scale facilities in the Rural Area and are willing to go into details at its request.

Consequently, we call for the Council to revisit this Code section and, thus, begin to rectify such an inconsistency with basic Rural Area policies elsewhere in the Comprehensive Plan.

KC Rural Area UAC/UAA Comments

Finding on Snoqualmie Interchange

<u>Lambert Amendment</u>: "The council intends to add the following item to the scope of work for the 2024 Comprehensive Plan update. The executive is encouraged to begin work on this item ahead of adoption of the scope of work. The potential scope of work item is an area land use and zoning study for parcels 0223079063, 0223079046 and 0223079075, and the surrounding area, including properties west of Snoqualmie Parkway and SE 99th Street, to consider modifying the land use designation and zoning classification from rural area to an urban-level land use and zoning...."

We strongly disagree with this proposed Amendment to study rezoning of these Rural Area parcels to Urban. The three parcels identified are adjacent to each other and located near northwest of the I-90 / Snoqualmie Parkway interchange. We believe it is irresponsible to use the Public's tax dollars to study a change in zoning for these parcels. The City of Snoqualmie and King County already have more than enough property incorporated as Urban Growth Area of the city to accommodate growth.

From: Shannan

To: Policy Staff, Council CompPlan

Subject: Redmond Ridge Zoning Proposals

Date: Monday, June 8, 2020 1:18:52 PM

To King County Mobility and Review Committee, King County Representatives of the Department of Local Services and King County Councilmembers:

This letter is in response to the review of the Redmond Ridge and Trilogy UPD Comparison Chart with King County Code Chapter 21A.08 – Permitted Uses, and Striking Amendment S1 to proposed ordinance 2019-0413.

Based on this detailed comparison chart which includes the Draft Comprehensive Use plan and new zoning changes, specifically referencing the Redmond Ridge Residential Owners Association and Master Planned Community, we would like to reiterate our position that it is imperative that the intent and the tested protections of the current UPD guidelines remain intact.

The only means to maintain the vitality of our community is to prevent negative business impacts and to preserve property values by upholding current UPD use restrictions for businesses.

Based upon King County Code 21A.38.100 Special district overlay - commercial/industrial. A. The purpose of the commercial/industrial special district overlay is to accommodate and support existing commercial/industrial areas outside of activity centers by providing incentives for the redevelopment of underutilized commercial or industrial lands and by permitting a range of appropriate uses consistent with maintaining the quality of nearby residential areas.

We strongly encourage the comparison chart's newly allowed uses be:

- 1) removed from the comprehensive plan, and/or
- 2) the adoption of an additional special district overlay to ensure the integrity of the UPD be maintained, and the land use remain consistent with maintaining the quality of the nearby residential areas, per K.C.C. 21.A.38.100.A.

We believe that this request is also consistent with King County Council's Motion 15329, Attachment A, Section II. Area Zoning and Land Use Proposals, which states: In advance of the expiration of development agreements for the Bear Creek Urban Planned Developments (Redmond Ridge, Trilogy, and Redmond Ridge East), review and establish the comprehensive plan land use designation and zoning classifications in a manner consistent with the development patterns in said agreements and reflecting current conditions in the area.

Thank you for your time and consideration of the above requests and recommendations.

Shannan Schumacher Resident of the Tuscany Neighborhood

Sent from my iPhone

From: <u>Jennifer Anderson</u>

To: Policy Staff, Council CompPlan

Cc: Taylor, John - Dir; Chan, Jim; Smith, Lauren; Miller, Ivan; Communications, Comments; Gina Clark

Subject: 2020 Comprehensive Plan Update - MBAKS Comments

Date: Monday, June 8, 2020 1:18:26 PM

Attachments: <u>image011.png</u>

image012.png image013.png image014.png image015.png

2020, 06-08, MBAKS comments re comp plan update.pdf

Chair Baldacci and Councilmembers,

Attached please find comments on behalf of MBAKS regarding the 2020 Comprehensive Plan update, scheduled for public hearing tomorrow.

Thank you for the opportunity to provide comment and your consideration. Please don't hesitate to reach out if you have questions.

Sincerely,



Jennifer Anderson | King County Manager

p 425.460.8240 **m** 206.755.5972 335 116th Ave. SE, Bellevue, WA 98004

mbaks.com Find us on F in O

We aspire to be the most trusted and respected housing experts in the Puget Sound region.





June 8, 2020

Honorable Claudia Balducci, Chair King County Council 516 Third Avenue, Room 1200 Seattle, WA 98104

RE: 2020 Comprehensive Plan (Proposed Ordinance 2019-0413)

Dear Chair Balducci and Councilmembers:

The Master Builders Association of King and Snohomish Counties (MBAKS) thanks you for the opportunity to comment on the 2020 King County Comprehensive Plan Update (Plan) and Development Regulations. With nearly 2,900 members, MBAKS is the largest local homebuilders' association in the United States, providing a range of housing choice and affordability. We aspire to be the most trusted and respected housing experts in the region.

The Plan serves as the foundation for County policies that shape housing choice, supply, and affordability. MBAKS appreciates the hard work of the County to update the Plan and respectfully submits the following comments and amendments for consideration.

Housing

GMPC Affordable Housing Committee:

Thank you for the opportunity to serve on this crucial committee. This allows us to have an active role in discussions that will inform policy decisions related to housing, supply, affordability, density, and the Growth Management Act (GMA).

Cottage Housing:

MBAKS supports incentives to promote cottage housing, including the amendment to provide for a variety of housing size within a cottage housing development. The single biggest barrier to cottage housing developments is limited square footage. Removing the maximum lot size, allowing for flexible square footage, reducing parking in transit areas, and changing design standards are all necessary to make this type of development feasible and more affordable to more residents.

Accessory Dwelling Units:

MBAKS supports policies to promote and enable the development of accessory dwelling units (ADUs). There is a critical need to help all community members find housing in our rapidly growing region and ADUs are a vital component to addressing this need. ADUs provide additional housing choices that fit into our existing communities and neighborhoods, creating an affordable option for current residents From: <u>Todd Donovan</u>

To: Policy Staff, Council CompPlan

Subject: Comp plan / fossil fuel infrastructure

Date: Monday, June 8, 2020 10:57:38 AM

To: King County Council

From: Todd Donovan, Whatcom County Council Member

RE: Council Amendment Concepts to 2020 King County Comprehensive Plan.

Council Members,

I'm writing to express my support for strong regulation limiting the expansion of fossil fuels infrastructure in your Comprehensive Plan. I'm enthusiastic about working together with King County and our other neighbors as we all move toward a shared regional prosperity built on a foundation of clean energy. Thank you for your leadership on this issue.

As you may know, Whatcom County has been working to advance permanent policies in our community through a similar approach, In Whatcom County we have seen a series of proposed and contemplated fossil fuel export projects. Many members of our community are concerned these projects would have serious negative impacts, including risk of spills in the Salish Sea, climate change, air and water quality degradation, health impacts, job losses, and many more. These projects include coal export, crude oil transport by trains and pipelines with the potential for export through existing piers, propane trains and liquified natural gas. We know that our community is not alone; given our region's proximity to foreign markets there have been many similar proposals around the region. Our experience in Whatcom County leads me to the conclusion that even denial of specific project proposals, without changes to the underlying rules, would only mean another set of similar proposals in the near future.

Based on these concerns, in 2016 we brought forward and passed an emergency moratorium on accepting new major project permits in the Cherry Point UGA that would increase shipment of unrefined fossil fuels. The Cherry Point UGA is zoned for heavy industry. We have renewed very similar language as an interim ordinance every six months since then. In 2017, we updated our Comprehensive Plan with the policy foundation that sets the stage for a more permanent code change, and we have completed a legal review of the options for permanent action that will protect our community.

Last summer our Council forwarded a draft ordinance updating our development code to our Planning Commission. We anticipate receiving their recommendations this year. The current draft includes prohibition on new fossil fuel refineries, new fossil fuel transhipment facilities, and new piers, docks and wharfs. We anticipate that significant expansion of existing fossil facilities will require conditional use permits for substantial expansions. We are also looking to clarify the requirements for SEPA review and environmental impact statements to ensure, for example, that we have a standardized process to evaluate lifecycle greenhouse gas emissions.

We are eager to collaborate with other communities implementing similar measures. We are aware that one community's refusal to allow fossil fuel infrastructure projects will likely increases development pressure on our neighbors for similar energy projects with significant negative impacts. This makes collaboration all the more important.

I'd be pleased to have conversations with any of you about this or related matters.

In Solidarity,

Todd Donovan Whatcom County Council (as an individual member) From: <u>Auzins, Erin</u>

To: Policy Staff, Council CompPlan

Subject: FW: KCCP 2020 MID-POINT UPDATE--REVIEW/APPROVAL PROCESS/SCHEDULE

Date: Wednesday, June 3, 2020 9:25:49 AM
Attachments: Ltr to KC C--KCCP Upd Process.pdf

Importance: High

From: Peter Rimbos <primbos@comcast.net>
Sent: Wednesday, June 3, 2020 9:23 AM

To: Dembowski, Rod <Rod.Dembowski@kingcounty.gov>; Zahilay, Girmay

<Girmay.Zahilay@kingcounty.gov>; Lambert, Kathy <Kathy.Lambert@kingcounty.gov>; Kohl-Welles, Jeanne <Jeanne.Kohl-Welles@kingcounty.gov>; Upthegrove, Dave

<Dave.Upthegrove@kingcounty.gov>; Balducci, Claudia <Claudia.Balducci@kingcounty.gov>; von Reichbauer, Pete <Pete.vonReichbauer@kingcounty.gov>; McDermott, Joe

<Joe.McDermott@kingcounty.gov>; Dunn, Reagan <Reagan.Dunn@kingcounty.gov>

Cc: Auzins, Erin <Erin.Auzins@kingcounty.gov>; Miller, Ivan <Ivan.Miller@kingcounty.gov>; Taylor,

John - Dir <John-Dir.Taylor@kingcounty.gov>; Daw, David <ddaw@kingcounty.gov>

Subject: KCCP 2020 MID-POINT UPDATE--REVIEW/APPROVAL PROCESS/SCHEDULE

Importance: High

King County Councilmembers,

We would appreciate your attention to the concerns the attached letter raises regarding the process and schedule the Council is using in its review and approval of the 2020 King County Comprehensive Plan (KCCP) Mid-Point Update.

The attached letter is from the following King County Unincorporated Rural Area organizations—Enumclaw Plateau Community Association (EPCA), Friends of Sammamish Valley (FoSV), Greater Maple Valley Unincorporated Area Council (GMVUAC), Green Valley/Lake Holms Association (GV/LHA), Hollywood Hills Association (HHA), Soos Creek Area Response (SCAR), and Upper Bear Creek Unincorporated Area Council (UBCUAC).

The collective territories of our seven organizations cover nearly all of King County's Rural Area from the Snohomish to the Pierce County lines. Consequently, we believe our perspective provides the Council with a very good understanding from the Rural Area, the vast portion of the County that is most directly affected by the KCCP.

Thank you.

Peter Rimbos Coordinator, King County Comprehensive Plan (KCCP) Greater Maple Valley Unincorporated Area Council (GMVUAC) primbos@comcast.net "To know and not to do is not to know."-- Chinese proverb

Please consider our shared environment before printing.

June 3, 2020

To: King County Council

Re: Proposed Ordinance 2019-0413

Honorable Councilmembers,

Our King County Unincorporated Rural Area organizations—Enumclaw Plateau Community Assoc. (EPCA), Friends of Sammamish Valley (FoSV), Greater Maple Valley Unincorporated Area Council (GMVUAC), Green Valley/Lake Holms Assoc. (GV/LHA), Hollywood Hills Assoc. (HHA), Soos Creek Area Response (SCAR), and Upper Bear Creek Unincorporated Area Council (UBCUAC)—have long recognized the importance of participating in reviews of all proposed King County Comprehensive Plan (KCCP) updates.

Without the shield of incorporation, as possessed by cities, we recognize what is accepted and implemented by King County Ordinance, governs citizens in the unincorporated areas by implementing policies that directly affect quality of life and the ability to sustain and insulate the Rural Area. We take this very seriously and hope the Council understands the full impact of its actions on the Rural Area.

We have worked tirelessly, and in good faith, to provide detailed comments on KCCP updates—some of our organizations—for the past two decades. However, this year, while nearing the end of the *first* **4-yr Mid-Point Update** (**Update**), we all are under State "lock-down" orders which prevent most face-to-face meetings. Yet, under these extraordinary circumstances, the Council is moving quickly to prepare and vote on *Striking Amendment 2* to the **Update**, which includes "substantive changes," as evidenced by the following on the Council's webpage (our highlighting below):

"The Mobility and Environment Chair continues to work with all Councilmembers, Executive staff, and stakeholders to refine Striking Amendment S1. It is likely that the Striking Amendment S1 will be updated and issued as Striking Amendment S2. If issued, Striking Amendment S2 will be made public prior to the June 9, 2020 public hearing at full Council. Some of the topics under consideration include substantive changes to policy or regulations for the Four-to-One Program, Transfer of Development Rights Program, Non-Resource Industrial Use, Agricultural Production District and Public Infrastructure Mitigation, Cottage Housing, Accessory Dwelling Units, Sea Level Rise, Climate Change and Greenhouse Gas Emission Mitigation, Fossil Fuel Facilities, Subarea Planning Program, Skyway-West Hill Subarea Plan, Workplan Action Items, and the Woodinville Roundabout Mitigation Map Amendment."

Further, the Council states: "a finalized striking amendment, and individual line amendments, would be issued around June 5, 2020." This is only 4 days before the scheduled Public Hearing! The repercussions possible from a recently defined Striking Amendment S2 with "substantive changes" should make this concern obvious. It also is stated: "Councilmembers may offer additional amendments for consideration by the Council." So, potentially anything could be proposed and added at the last minute by the Council!

Depending on how it is handled by the Council, the only potential *partial* solace offered is stated at the end of the Council's Public Hearing notice (our highlighting below):

"In the event that the June 9, 2020 public hearing must be held remotely to comply with the WA State Governor's Declaration 20-28 (or as amended) regarding the Open Public Meetings Act, then the Council may consider a phased approach to the 2020 update to the 2016 King County Comprehensive Plan: the first phase to address those topics and issues that are necessary to be adopted in 2020, and a second phase for the remaining topics that can be delayed and adopted in 2021, or as part of the eight-year update in 2024. In the description for Striking Amendment S2, there is consideration for a phased adoption option."

We request the Council address the following concerns with its KCCP approval process and schedule:

1. This is the *first* **4-yr Mid-Point Update**. Executive Constantine's Staff, members of the Public, and all of us have worked diligently for nearly 2 years, yet, in the final month, the Council could make *"substantive changes"* and then hold, what is expected to be, a *"virtual"* Public Hearing.

- 2. The Council has stated it will publicly release details (of the language it plans to use for the areas identified in *Striking Amendment 2*) "around June 5," just 4 days prior to its June 9 Public Hearing. This affords the Public nearly no time to credibly review and comment on what could be "substantive changes" (again, the Council's own wording).
- 3. In the 3 weeks between its June 9 Public Hearing and its June 30 potential final adoption the Council could add additional items the Public will be unable to rebut. This has been a long-standing concern. A Councilmember can submit additional proposals or changes, even if they apply to an area outside his or her own district, and have them approved as part of the final **Update**. Members of the Public directly impacted are then denied the basic due process of representation and, if by some chance, they hear about these last-minute proposals, they have to take immediate action (sometimes only 1 or 2 days) to defend their own local areas. Such changes leave the Public vulnerable and feeling targeted and should simply not be allowed. Everyone (Council and Public) involved in the review and update of the KCCP should play by the same rules.
- 4. A "phased approach" has both pros and cons, but we believe the cons outweigh the pros because this would allow yet another year, when even more items can be proposed that again could represent "substantive changes." We recommend, should a "phased approach" be implemented, it only allow for Public Comment, not major changes to the Update. Without a clear process developed for dealing with items to be "phased" versus those to be dealt with this year, it conceivably could result in yet another year when even more items can be proposed that again could be substantive. In addition, given the fact that the contents of Striking Amendment 2 will not be made available to the Public until around June 5, how will the decision be reached on which items are addressed now versus those "phased" to 2021? How can the Council assure the Public there will be transparency, along with adequate time, for Public review and comment regarding the "phased" items, when it has not provided enough time for this year's proposals? We believe that trust in the process is critical.

Thank you.

Submitted by:

Peter Rimbos
primbos@comcast.net
Coordinator, KCCP Updates, GMVUAC

Approved by:

CC:

Tim O'Brien obrien_timothy@hotmail.com

President, EPCA

Gwyn Vukich GVLHAssn@gmail.com

Chair, GV/LHA

Nancy Stafford nm.staff@outlook.com Chair, UBCUAC Serena Glover serena@allenglover.com Executive Director, FoSV

Michael Tanksley wmtanksley@hollywoodhillassoc.org President, HHA Steve Hiester @oldcastle.com

Chair. GMVUAC

Jeff Guddat jeffguddat@yahoo.com President, SCAR

Erin Auzins, Supervising Legislative Analyst, King County Council Staff: erin.auzins@kingcounty.gov Ivan Miller, KCCP Manager, ivan.miller@kingcounty.gov John Taylor, Director, King County Department of Local Services (DLS): john.Taylor@kingcounty.gov David Daw, External Relations Manager, King County DLS: ddaw@kingcounty.gov